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This document summarises findings from research with housing association tenants examining 
affordability within household budgets and exploring ways in which housing associations or other 
organisations could provide further support.  



 
Key Findings 
The context matters 
The broader economic characteristics of a region have an impact on the ability of households, in general, 



 



 
about what is available – whether through the housing association or external organisations – needs to do 
more than tell tenants that certain services exist.  Tenants need clear information about what the service 
involves and how it can help.  A proactive approach to get relevant information to tenants on a regular 
basis, so that they have it to hand might encourage people to make more timely contact.   
 

Establishing and maintaining a good relationship between tenants and the housing association is crucial 
for many of the ideas proposed in this report.  This can be more difficult to establish and challenging to 
maintain where the housing association is based some distance away from its tenants and they feel there 
is a lack of local presence.  Tenants’ past experiences of and encounters with housing providers can also 
affect their views – positively and negatively – of the housing association both as a provider of housing 
and as a source of a broader range of services.   
• Housing associations require a range of methods of communication to meet the differing needs and 

preferences of tenants – these could include email, post, bespoke apps, and importantly the 
opportunity for face to face personalised support.   

• Developing and expanding the role of a local housing officer could provide a local contact, and if 
tenants had an established relationship they may be more likely to contact the housing association 
through the housing officer if they were struggling.  

 

Conclusions 
This research, grounded in the views and experiences of tenants, sets out some of the ways in which the 
role of ‘housing provider’ could be enhanced to better support tenants with costs that exert pressures on 
constrained budgets, and can result in problems paying rent and affording other essentials. 
 

There was broad support among participants for the ideas outlined here.  A key priority for participants 
was the need for more support at the start of a tenancy when costs are potentially very high, to help 
furnish, carpet and decorate a property.  The importance of an affordable home, rather than simply an 
empty property, was repeatedly emphasised and something that could help tenants financially and in 
terms of their well-being.  If some of the broader services allow tenants to move towards having incomes 
that enable them not to have to go without for example, basic groceries or taking children out, they could 
make a real difference to their lives, in the short and the long term.   
 

Suggested ways of supporting tenants covered in this research relate both to current services and 
practices, and areas that are new to the housing association.  Some would involve an indirect role, for 
example, signposting to external support services.  However, in other instances housing associations 
could potentially have a more integral role – such as enabling tenants to set up a home – with 
implications for staff time and resource.  There is a challenge for housing associations in delivering good-
quality, low-cost housing, and 
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